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(The text below includes only the section of the Board Summary pertaining to the Hinsdale Middle 
School construction project. The complete Board Summary from the January 17, 2017 Board 
meeting can be found on the Board > Meetings page of the D181 website.) 
 
Superintendent's Report - HMS Construction Update; Loan and Inter-Fund Transfer Approved 
Podcast Recording: Approximately 00:23:00 and 02:48:10 (Loan/Transfer) 
The Superintendent's Report included an update on the various aspects of planning for the start of Hinsdale Middle 
School construction. Dr. White said a traffic study had been conducted and commented on a recent meeting held with 
Village administrators and police and fire officials regarding safety throughout the construction process and in the design. 
Dr. White said he anticipates the employment recommendation for the Owner's Representative position would be 
presented at the February 13, 2017 Board meeting. He also provided information on the Superintendent's HMS Project 
Advisory Task Force (PATF), noting that the membership has been established and a first meeting will be held this month. 
He agreed to keep the Board apprised of the PATF's work.  
 
Dr. White noted that posted on BoardDocs was an updated Design Development Budget provided by Bulley & Andrews 
(B&A). The budget showed a $1.1 million increase over their prior estimate, however Project Executive Peter Kuhn said it 
is normal for line item costs to change while in this phase, which he said is the purpose of building in a design 
contingency. Architect Brian Kronewitter agreed and noted that having 7.4% still remaining in the design contingency 
was very good at this point in the process. Mr. Kuhn remarked that the updated budget was highly reliable following his 
firm's conversations on pricing with a number of subcontractors. Board members engaged in extended discussion on the 
budget and sought clarifying information on cost variances. 
 
Board members discussed the ongoing litigation and legislative issues related to the November 2016 election and HMS 
referendum and debated at what point the process may need to be stopped until those issues are resolved. In related 
news, later in the meeting the Board approved a resolution authorizing a $2 million loan from the District's Working Cash 
Fund to the District's Operations and Maintenance Fund and a resolution authorizing a transfer of the same amount from 
the Operations and Maintenance Fund to the Capital Projects Fund (Vote 5-1; Nay: Gray; Absent: Clarin). The 
administration noted that the transfer was permitted per legal counsel, and it was necessary to ensure the District could 
pay current bills and projected expenses for the construction manager and architect services. It was confirmed that 
assuming the legal issues are resolved, the District would reimburse itself via bond sale proceeds.  
 
Some concerns were shared regarding moving forward in the process with litigation matters unresolved. Some concerns 
were also raised about the timing of the process and the temporary use of District funds rather than bond sale proceeds. 
Board members requested information clarifying how long the District would have to complete the reimbursement and 
whether any project costs being paid at this time may need to be spent again if the litigation was not favorable to the 
District. It was also requested that the administration provide the Board with further information about the need for the 
loan and transfer process.  
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Following discussion, the majority of Board members agreed that the planning should continue and bid packages should 
be developed; it was confirmed that the Board retains the right to reject all bids. Mr. Kuhn and Mr. Kronewitter were 
asked to work with the administration in providing the Board with a thorough analysis of how the potential of stopping 
the process would impact the project planning. Specifically, the Board requested that at the February 13, 2017 Business 
meeting, the team present pros and cons of various options should the legal matters be unresolved at that time, with 
costs, risks, and any legal liability outlined. It was also requested that B&A prepare cover memos for future reports that 
show a high-level snapshot of the current state of the project timeline and budget (including contingencies).  
 


